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Abstract 
The purpose of this paper is to review the effectiveness of Corporate Social 
Responsibility (CSR) and its relationship with customer satisfaction (CS), cor-
porate image (CI), customer loyalty (CL), and market value performance (MVP). 
Corporate Social Responsibility (CSR) plays a significant role in enhancing 
corporate reputation and image. The study adopted secondary data, basically 
from previous related studies, books, and reports. The study concluded that 
CSR would serve as a strategic initiative for firms to engage customers and 
serve other stakeholders’ interests. Again, the study found that CSR is effec-
tive for brand awareness, customer satisfaction, and market performance. The 
study will contribute to the body of knowledge on CSR, by expanding the 
boundaries of CSR as a business strategy by firms. Moreover, this study will 
enable industry players to make sound policies and strategies that could en-
hance corporate image. The study, therefore suggests that firms should inte-
grate CSR strategy into their operations. The study discussed the limitations 
and suggests future research directions.  
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1. Introduction 

To respond to the environment, most companies have embarked on corporate 
social responsibility (CSR) to address societal issues and to meet customers and 
stakeholder expectations (Pearce & Doh, 2005; Weber, 2008). The World Bank 
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defines CSR as “the commitment of business to contribute to sustainable eco-
nomic development working with employees, their families, the local communi-
ty and society to improve the quality of life in a way that both good for business 
and development”. 

Companies focusing on CSR activities in their entire business operations gain 
a competitive advantage and produce environmentally friendly products and 
services. A business with CSR contributes to shareholders’ wealth and builds a 
strong company’s reputation (Capozzi, Gregg, & Howe, 2010). In particular, the 
implementation of CSR creates customer satisfaction and stakeholders’ com-
mitment (Maignan & Ferrell, 2004). Also, CSR has become an avenue for busi-
ness to enhance their relationship with customers. According to Manhas & Tu-
kamushaba (2015), the service experience with CSR influences consumers’ eval-
uation and satisfaction. As a result, the product and service experience through 
CSR create repeat purchase by customers leading to loyalty and customer satis-
faction. In modern business, we observe most firms in different industries such 
as manufacturing, agricultural, mining, telecommunications etc., have embarked 
on CSR strategy to attract customers and enhance firms’ image and reputation. 
For instance, studies have shown that telecommunication companies have em-
barked on CSR to give back to the society. Other businesses also use CSR to ad-
dress societal issues and to enhance corporate image (Harun et al., 2020). 

Scholars have been examined to establish the relationship between corporate 
social responsibility (CSR) and customer satisfaction (Bhatti et al., 2018; Men-
sah et al., 2017). According to Alam & Rubel (2014), CSR is deemed as a strateg-
ic weapon to ensure the existence of the company. For instance, Yazid (2020) 
found that activities of CSR have a direct relationship with the goodwill of exist-
ing employees and firms’ image. Recent observations by Lee & Yoon 2018; Yu et 
al. (2020), confirmed that CSR enhances corporate reputation and customer re-
tention. Mohr et al., (2001) also observed that CSR positively influences brand 
image, customer loyalty and customer satisfaction.  

Other scholars have conducted reviews on CSR and corporate image supported 
by numerous academic journals and conference proceedings. Latapí Agudelo et 
al. (2019) review the history and evolution of corporate social responsibility. 
Velte (2021) also uses meta-analyses to review CSR. In this study, we argue from 
the relationships CSR has with customer satisfaction, customer image and cus-
tomer loyalty.  

The main objective of this study was to review the relationship and influence 
between the corporate social responsibility concept on customer satisfaction and 
corporate image. The paper identifies the importance of corporate social respon-
sibility in organizations as a business strategy. Thus, seeks to develop a critical 
review of the effects of corporate social responsibility on organizations. The 
study reviewed customer satisfaction, company image, customer loyalty and mar-
ket value performance effects and its relationship with corporate social responsi-
bility. Moreover, the study summarizes the discussion and conclusion with fu-
ture research directions. The review provides useful information for practition-
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ers, researchers, and regulators in marketing field. 

2. Literature Review 
2.1. Corporate Social Responsibility (CSR) 

Many terms have been interchangeably used for CSR such as stakeholder theory, 
corporate philanthropy, sustainability development, social marketing, corporate 
citizenship, corporate social performance. The concept of Corporate Social Re-
sponsibility (CSR) emphasized the importance of incorporating societal interests 
into business operations. CSR can be viewed from the ethical and philanthropic 
dimensions. The ethical dimension focused on the firm’s responsibility and its 
legal obligation whiles philanthropy dwells on activities promoting the welfare of 
human beings. In this regard, companies have embarked on effective CSR initia-
tives to gain competitive advantage, being socially responsible to their stake-
holders and enhance performance (Mohr et al., 2001; Suki et al., 2016). Avram & 
Avasilcai (2014) established that CSR dimension is a way of addressing societal 
issues. 

To explain further, Frederick (1983) suggested that CSR is a requirement for 
firms to manage and oversee the operation of an economic system that meets 
societal expectations. That means the production and the activities of firms must 
improve the socio-economic welfare. Recently, the customer service experience 
is evaluated based on CSR and therefore has a positive and negative influence on 
the company. The positive outcomes result in consumers’ purchase intentions. 
Similarly, empirical evidence and theories suggested that initiatives of CSR ac-
tivities affect consumers’ evaluation, customer satisfaction and loyalty (Agya-
beng-Mensah et al., 2020). 

Scholars have confirmed that management and employees support for the CSR 
initiatives (Crane et al., 2008; Angelia & Suryaningsih, 2015). Que et al., 2019; 
Brown & Forster (2013) established that corporate social responsibility practice 
motivates manager’s operations efficiently and business practices; for example, 
Darus, F. et al. (2013) also illustrated the effect of CSR on stakeholders and a key 
to mediating role to financial performance. Their research findings showed that 
philanthropical activities have positive effects on customer loyalty and employee 
retention. Similarly, Angelia & Suryaningsih (2015) examined the CSR customer 
satisfaction relationship and concluded that CSR initiatives have a direct positive 
effect on both customer satisfaction and brand equity of a company. 

2.2. Corporate Social Responsibility and Customer Satisfaction  
(CS) 

One of the significant theories and practices in marketing is customer satisfac-
tion and a driver of firm long-term profitability and market value (Darus et al., 
2013). The relationship between customer satisfaction and CSR has been va-
riously explored and defined by different management scholars. According to 
Luo & Bhattacharya (2006), customer satisfaction in the long term has an effect 
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on the corporate image.  
In another related study, Phillips et al. (2019) revealed that CSR had a signifi-

cant on value creation, customer satisfaction and a firm’s sustainability. Custom-
ers are more addicted and loyal to the companies with CSR strategies (Lee et al., 
2019). In their current study, Lee et al. (2019) modified pyramid framework was 
employed in the airline context and suggested CSR initiatives for the airline in-
dustry for customer satisfaction. A study by Islam et al. (2021), confirmed that 
corporate social responsibility initiatives are significantly and positively asso-
ciated with corporate reputation, customer satisfaction, and customer trust. cor-
porate reputation, customer satisfaction, and customer trust. The study further 
revealed that corporate social responsibility initiatives lead to high customer sa-
tisfaction and loyalty. This re-affirmed that companies with CSR strategies stand 
to enjoy better competitive edge over the others in the same industry. Latif et al. 
(2020) findings show positive impact on the organization’s image, and more de-
sirable customer behaviors in the context of hotel industry. Similar research by 
Ali (2018) confirmed corporate reputation and customer satisfaction as deter-
mining factors of corporate social responsibility. A further finding from the study 
shows customer loyal as a mediating role of CSR and customer satisfaction and 
corporate image. Other scholars (Luo & Bhattacharya, 2006; Sen & Bhattacharya, 
2001) also noted that CSR has a significant positive relationship with customer 
satisfaction. Additionally, Mousiolis & Zaridis (2014) observed that CSR initia-
tives positively affect customer-company identification and customer satisfaction.  

On the contrary, Lee & Kim, 2017; Hassan et al., (2013) argued that CSR has 
no direct impact on customer satisfaction. A study by Alrowais et al. (2020) also 
indicated CSR has relationship with customer awareness and satisfaction rela-
tions but does not have significant effects on experience customer service and 
customer loyalty in the hotel industry context.  

2.3. CSR and Corporate Image (CI) 

The brand image and reputation of a firm can be achieved through the activities 
of corporate social responsibility (Agyabeng-Mensah et al., 2020). Kotler & Ba-
rich (1991) explained the term “image” as “the sum of beliefs, attitudes, and im-
pressions that a person or group has of an object”. The object, on the other hand, 
may be a company, product, brand, place, or person. Added to the above, Keller, 
(2003) also defined brand image as customers perceptions on brand evidenced 
by brand associations. 

Previous studies have established the relationship between CSR and corporate 
image and brand loyalty; for example. Chung et al. (2015) examined the effects 
of CSR on customer satisfaction and corporate image. The study revealed that 
dimensions of CSR positively affect brand image, customer loyalty, and satisfac-
tion. Organizations build image through reputation gained from the customers. 
The role of image plays a significant role in building a corporate reputation (Luo 
& Bhattacharya, 2006). Customers’ perception about a particular organization 
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provides identity and therefore makes him/her choose the company anytime 
(Del-Castillo-Feito et al., 2019). In line with this, Ali et al. (2021) confirmed that 
company’s image has a direct effect on the company’s reputation. Similarly, Suki 
et al. (2016) also noted the positive impact of CSR on corporate image, customer 
satisfaction, and loyalty. In the hospitality context, Mohammed & Rashid (2018) 
indicated that hotels with CSR strategy have good brand image and build better 
customer relationships. The findings from Arıkan & Güner (2013) also observed 
that CSR dimensions build brand equity and image.  

Added to the above, Aminudin (2013) also illustrated the significant effect of 
CSR on brand image, customer satisfaction and employee retention. Finally, 
Boateng & Okoe (2015) found that CSR strategy influences consumer attitude 
and behavioral response, brand performance and customer satisfaction. 

2.4. CSR and Customer Loyalty (CL) 

The feeling that customers experience in relation to purchasing a product or ser-
vice generates loyalty and is considered as one of the significant factors for a 
firm’s survival and growth (Lemon et al., 2002). Oliver (1980) defined customer 
loyalty as “a deeply held commitment to rebuy or patronize a preferred product 
or service consistently in the future, despite situational influences and marketing 
efforts having the potential to cause switching behavior”. Customer retention 
builds customer loyalty and satisfaction. Therefore, dimensions of CSR activities 
are means of building customer loyalty and corporate reputation. From the pers-
pective of marketing, CSR is beneficial in building customer relationships and 
retention thereby creating loyalty in the long term. The dimensions of corporate 
social responsibility have a relationship with customer satisfaction and customer 
loyalty (Bhatti et al., 2018). Thus, building and retaining customers are recently 
been focused on by firms and CSR plays a mediating role. Corporate social re-
sponsibility has been linked to having effects on brand awareness and customer 
loyalty (Singh & Misra, 2021). 

To be specific, Lee & Kim, (2017) indicated that CSR is a determinant factor 
for enhancing the company image and customer loyalty. According to Lee et al. 
(2019), CSR act as a mediating role in creating customer loyalty and corporate 
image in the context of the airplane industry. The study concluded that CSR po-
sitively influences consumers’ behavioral intention hence leading to customer 
loyalty and satisfaction. In addition, Yusof et al. (2015) also observed that CSR 
has a positive effect on customer retention and loyalty. The empirical observa-
tion of Alam & Rubel (2014) confirms that CSR has a positive relationship with 
customer satisfaction and loyalty. Suki et al. (2016) claimed that effective CSR 
activities build long-term trust and loyalty and improve the overall performance 
of the firm in the pharmaceutical industry.  

Furthermore, Yoo et al. (2015) also noted that higher customer satisfaction 
results in customer loyalty. Nyadzayo & Khajehzadeh (2016) confirm in their 
study that customer satisfaction is the important determinant of customer loyal-
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ty. Thus, if a customer is satisfied with a product or services of an organization, 
repeat purchase occurs. Consequently, customer loyalty has significant relation-
ship with customer satisfaction in the telecom industry (Rychalski & Hudson, 
2017). In effect, if a customer is satisfied, it breeds customer trust, retention, and 
repeat purchase intention, therefore, satisfaction is a determining element of 
customer loyalty. In the banking industry, Muflih, (2021). Bukhari et al., 2020; 
Harun et al., 2020 also indicated that CSR directly and positively impacts loyalty. 
Finally, Reza et al. (2020) noted a positive significant association with customer 
loyalty in the hotel industry context. 

2.5. CSR and Market Value Performance (MVP) 

Values are created through sustainability. CSR activities help in achieving value 
creation through the link between sustainability and core business (Luo & Bhat-
tacharya, 2006). In this sense, employees are motivated and enhanced to work 
toward achieving the firm’s objectives through CSR initiatives. Thus, increasing 
the firm market value and financial performance (Angelia & Suryaningsih, 2015; 
Akben-Selcuk, 2019). Majority of the studies have confirmed the impact of CSR 
initiatives on the impact of firms’ market value, for example, Sharma (2020) find 
out in their study that CSR activities have a great impact on the firms’ market 
value in the banking context. The study used CSR score and annual reports with 
pooled ordinary least squares analysis model and was revealed that the financial 
performance of firms is influenced by the size and capital structure. 

Similarly, (Mittal & Sandhu, 2018; Jackson & Hua, 2009) examined the CSR 
activities relationship and concluded that CSR activities positively and signifi-
cantly affect both market value and financial performance, brand image and 
customer retention. In the banking context, studies proved that CSR positively 
affects market value performance. A study by Oyewumi et al. (2018) examined 
the influence of customer satisfaction on firm market value and revealed that 
organizations with low innovativeness capability reduces customer satisfaction 
levels and affect market value. The study demonstrated that CSR initiatives posi-
tively influence organizational market value and financial performance. This re-
sult was based on the effects of CSR initiatives on Nigeria’s banking sector. Fur-
thermore, Angelia & Suryaningsih (2015) conducted a related study for the In-
donesia Stock Exchange. The study examined the effect of environmental per-
formance and CSR disclosure on financial performance and market value. The 
study used seventeen (17) companies and the results established that environ-
mental performance and corporate social responsibility (CSR) disclosure simul-
taneously had a significant effect on ROA and ROE. Yu et al. (2020) used global 
index and CSR sub-index model based on global reporting initiative GRE, re-
source-based view initiative, and global environmental management initiative in 
their study and found that environmental dimension of CSR is a significant fac-
tor of corporate strategy and have a relationship with market value performance. 

In accordance with García-Madariaga & Rodríguez-Rivera, (2017) findings, 
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CSR initiatives affect stakeholders and relate positively to market value and fi-
nancial performance. Recently, Nyeadi et al. (2018) revealed that CSR has a posi-
tive impact on market value and financial performances in the extractive indus-
try. Mitra (2021) also added that corporate social responsibility has both a posi-
tive and significant impact on firm performance. However, other studies (Mittal 
& Sandhu, 2018) have shown that CSR has no direct impact on the market value. 

3. Methodology 

The study adopted exploratory type of research and a specific qualitative re-
search method approach. Qualitative research method aid in establishing a de-
veloping relationship between variables in research without variable quantifica-
tions (Goundar, 2012). The study reviews corporate social responsibility and its 
effects on customer satisfaction, customer loyalty, corporate image and reputa-
tion and market value performance. The study adopted secondary data and col-
lected data from credible sources such as internationally recognized books, ac-
credited journals, and recognized and credible international media reports for 
reliable analysis. Figure 1 and Table 1 below depict the procedural flow of get-
ting the relevant data for the study. 
 

 
Figure 1. Procedural process flow of relevant data.  
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Table 1. Source: Author’s review from the literature (2021). 

Relationships Authors 

Corporate Social 
Responsibility and 

Customer Satisfaction 

Phillips et al., (2019); Frederick (1983); 
Luo & Bhattacharya (2006); Sen & Bhattacharya (2001);  
Hassan et al., (2013); Angelia & Suryaningsih (2015); 
Islam et al., (2021); Latif et al., (2020); Ali et al., (2021). 

Corporate Social 
Responsibility and 
Corporate Image 

Suki et al., (2016); Chung et al., (2015); 
Yusof et al., (2015); Weber (2008); 
Arıkan & Güner (2013); 
Ali (2018); Del-Castillo-Feito et al., (2019). 

Corporate Social 
Responsibility and 
Customer Loyalty 

Bhatti et al., (2018); Singh & Misra (2021); 
Lee et al., (2019); Yoo et al., (2015); 
Nyadzayo & Khajehzadeh (2016);  
Rychalski & Hudson (2017); Muflih (2021);  
Bukhari et al., (2020). 

Corporate Social 
Responsibility and 

Market Value 
Performance 

Jackson & Hua (2009); Luo & Bhattacharya (2006); 
Mittal & Sandhu (2018); Oyewumi et al., (2018); 
Yu et al., (2020); Que et al., (2019); 
Mitra (2021); Yazid (2020). 

4. Discussion 

Throughout the literature, firms embarking on CSR activities have contributed 
to societal welfare and improved the company’s market value, corporate image, 
and reputation in the long term through customer satisfaction (Hunjra et al., 
2020). Proactiveness in the area of environmental, regulations, and social issues 
create a mutual relationship between firms and the major stakeholders’ and 
therefore discloses related information to them (Freeman, 1984). Moreover, the 
companies that invest in corporate social responsibility create mutual under-
standing between the stakeholders and enjoy needed recognition, thereby en-
hancing corporate image and customer satisfaction (Nyadzayo & Khajehzadeh, 
2016; Latif et al., 2020). From a customer loyalty perspective, firms with CSR as a 
strategic marketing approach enjoy long-term and positive bottom-line benefits 
(Yusof et al., 2015). 

As indicated by García-Madariaga & Rodríguez-Rivera, (2017), CSR initiatives 
lead to companies’ better financial performance and customer satisfaction. From 
the study, (Bukhari et al., 2020; Harun et al., 2020) stated that the banking sys-
tem plays a significant role in social and economic development and CSR initia-
tives address social issues. They stress that there is increasing evidence that 
banks are embracing corporate social responsibility into their business strategy. 
In the context of the hotel industry, the literature provided empirical evidence 
and theories emphasizing that initiatives of CSR activities affect consumers’ eval-
uation, customer satisfaction and loyalty (Agyabeng-Mensah et al., 2020; Mo-
hammed & Rashid, 2018; Yu et al., 2020). 
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The study reviewed the relationship between customer satisfaction, corporate 
image, customer loyalty, and market value performance. Most literature reviewed 
shows that CSR and customer satisfaction and corporate image have positive re-
lationships (Que et al., 2019; Lee et al., 2019; Avram & Avasilcai, 2014; Yusof et 
al., 2015). Other studies also revealed that variables affect the relationship be-
tween CSR and customer loyalty and market value (Abdelnur, 2021; Creixans- 
Tenas et al., 2019; Mousiolis & Zaridis, 2014). On a contrary, CSR has a limited 
long-term effect on financial performance, customer satisfaction and corporate 
image (Ali et al., 2021; Aminudin, 2013; Del-Castillo-Feito et al., 2019; Lee & 
Kim, 2017; Wai Lai, 2019). 

5. Conclusion 

In this paper, we present a literature review of the studies that have investigated 
some effects of customer satisfaction, corporate image, customer loyalty and 
market value performance associated with organizations’ CSR business strategy. 
The study shows that studies related to corporate social responsibility have 
evolved and covered a wide variety of topics corporate image, customer loyalty 
and market value performance. 

The findings of this research study have theoretical contributions. First, firms 
with effective CSR strategies are enticed and attracted to customers. Moreover, 
in the banking and airline industries, CSR is a significant factor for customer sa-
tisfaction and for business existence (Bhatti et al., 2018; Lee et al., 2019). Se-
condly, with the application of Carroll’s CSR dimensions, companies produce 
environmentally-friendly products taking into consideration the society (Abdul-
lah et al., 2016). Corporate Social Responsibility as a key factor has shown a pos-
itive impact on customer loyalty as it influences the consumers to repeat pur-
chases and customer satisfaction (Arıkan & Güner, 2013; Carroll & Shabana, 
2010). Finally, the study revealed the relationship between CSR and financial 
performance, market value, company image, and reputation in different indus-
tries and suggested the implementation and integration of the concept into busi-
ness strategy to maintain mutual stakeholders’ interest. Further, making CSR 
comprehensive to capture all the initiatives is significant and a study on the ef-
fects of CSR on all the stakeholders is necessary for further research. 
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